OFFICIAL MINUTES OF THE WORKSESSION HELD BY THE MANASSAS PARK GOVERNING BODY ON TUESAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2002 AT 7:00 PM AT CITY HALL, ONE PARK CENTER COURT, MANASSAS PARK, VIRGINIA.

1.
Call to Order:
7:00 PM

Present:


William J. Treuting, Jr., Mayor




H. Marie Baker, Vice Mayor




William R. Wren 

Kevin P. Brendel

Frank Kassinger

Allen Correll

Absent:


Vonna L. Privett

Also Present:

Lana A. Conner, City Clerk




David Reynal, City Manager

Brett Shorter, Assistant City Manager 

Daniel Painter, Planning & Zoning Director

2.
Monthly Financial Report through January 31, 2002:

a) Blue Bars
Page 5:  101-1150 City now has $4,8l5, 635.02 in city’s new bank:  Alliance Bank.  

01-1314 Accounts Receivable:  NSF checks:  These are funds the Treasurer has not collected yet.   

The Auditors have not finished the turnover audit at this time.  They need cash reconciliation, which Mr. Shorter will provide them.  According to auditors, the majority of the entries have been posted. 

Page 6:  203-3034: Stale Checks $45.00:  These are check the city wrote to citizens and vendors and have never been cashed. These funds are sent to state and they list it as abandoned property.  

Page 7:  Fund Balance 304-4201: Emergency Reserve Fund $1,050,184.83

Page 9: Capital Projects Fund: They have expended more funds than what has been taken in.  It is $171,620.18 overdrawn.  General fund has to post $221,000 over to balance the fund.  

Page 11:  Proprietary Fund:  $6,383,612.50 in cash  

General Fund Revenues: 

Page 3: Real Property Taxes Budget $8,049,284: Collected

$4,052,095.03:  49.65% collected.  On schedule

All revenue accounts seems to on schedule except for Page 4: 13030-008 Building Permits:  budgeted $l23,000 collected $26,069.30  

Page 5 16130 Parks and Recreation:

0007 Extend Care Revenue budgeted $130,000 collected $103,996.68.   

Page 7 Fund Total
budgeted
$21,595,413.00




Collected
$10,160,201.22

Collection of 52.95%

0002 Transfer from General Fund Reserved

Budgeted
$3,189,940.000

There have been no funds transferred.  This is ahead of schedule.

A large portion that city projected to come from reserves will carryover for projects that weren’t completed last year.  It would also be surplus from year before.     
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Page 10:  Water & Sewer Revenues:

16810 Charges for services

Budgeted $2,564,921
Collected $940,120.49   

There is $1,624,800.51 to collect.  This number is not corrected.

We had some posting errors to receivable instead of revenues.  This is behind schedule.  Closer to $300,000/$400,000.

12240 Independent Audit:  Expected to run about $16,000 over budget because of the Treasurer turnover audit. 

12280 5840 Copier budgeted $8,500.00 Spent $17,718.28

You can only make a certain number of copies before a charge is placed on how many copied.  Majority of this is purchase of copier plus per copy charge.  

State funds are coming in as scheduled.  HB 599 Law Enforcement Grant funds have been cut a couple of times. 

The Treasurer will give Governing Body an Investment Report.

Page 22: Expenditures:   

1201& 1301: Building Department Overtime budgeted $2,500 expended $494.39.  Why such a difference?  

Page 20: 41200 Street Department

1301 Salaries part time (seasonal) $65,280 budgeted none has been spent.    

3. Monthly Financial Statement Potomac and

      Rappahannock Transportation Commission  

Month ending November 30, 2001 the current balance is $466,337.32.    Resolution:  $396,566.50:  Encumbered but has not been expended.   

Monthly revenues will exceed amount shown for remainder of year ($169,863.33).  

There will be funds available to be used for sidewalks next year. 

Cash Balances

General Fund $6,041,617

Water & Sewer Fund  $6,383,613

The Treasurer is trying to keep city investments down to three or four investments companies as opposed to dozens we had before.  It will make accounting much easier. 

4. Over/Short Report: Treasurer

a. Over & Short Report-Treasurer/December 21, 2001




Amount

Monthly Over/Short



$  104,24

Monthly Over/short December 

      97.20

Credit card not received 
    (59.00)

Unidentified EFT/credit card 

      56.00

Unidentified EFT/credit card 

      73.30
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RevCor over/short October 

 (3,138.73)

Deposit correction 



     (60.50)

Deposit correction



     (30.00)

Unidentified EFT/credit card 

 (1,392.39)

Unidentified EFT/credit card 

 (2,338,09)

Unidentified EFT/credit card

  2,373.09

Unidentified EFT/credit card 

  1,326.16

Unidentified EFT/credit card

      55.00

Correct Aug 31 Treasurer posting
   (337.50)

Reclassify PPTRA Reimb

  2,756.05

Reclassify Utility Taxes


  3,480.45

Cor over/short Dec 2001

   (60.94)

Cor over/short Dec 2001

  (350.52)

Cor GMU posting



  (100.00)

Over (Short)



 2,454.54


Total Over (Short) September 2001

(7,552.50)



Year-to-Date Over (Short)


(5,097.96)


Staff is still auditing the $5,097.96 figure from previous Treasurer.  Adjustments will be made.


Long Term Debt:  The City Manager gave Governing Body copy of graphs showing long-term debt of the City.  This is in consideration of school projects or capital projects.  This will give city idea of its future debt services obligations and how much the city can afford without going up in terms of total debt payments we have.   The Mayor asked if they could have a graph showing the UOSA debt payments. 

5. Priority List:  November 28/December 4 Meeting: 

                Strategic Plan:

Goal One: Self Sufficiency (1)  

Goal Two: Uniqueness (2)

Goal Three: Quality of Life (3)  


The Governing Body ranked the following priorities under the Strategic Plan.  These were priorities taken from November 27th and December 4 meeting of Governing Body.  

(1) Property Acquisition:  City is looking at purchasing property from Prince William County off Euclid Avenue. (High Priority) 

(1) James Jost & Assoc. are currently evaluating their initial desire to construct 3 buildings off Euclid Avenue and the next two buildings past the Alliance Bank building on Manassas Drive.  Purchase of property obligates the buildings.  They will build first building and when 40% occupied they began construction on next building, and then next building.  City needs spring and summer to complete infrastructure.  City Engineer stated they could work the infrastructure around it.  The way the land lays as soon as infrastructure is started you should be able to start on the buildings. (Priority High)

(1) Engineering drawings for Park Center Project: have preliminary design but they have to know the proposed locations of the buildings.   The City is in process, through architectural guideline from SLP, of determining the style or façade of Park Center.  (Priority High)
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(1) Master Plan Utilities:  The key issue on Park Center is locating the stormwater management offsite.  For the Manassas Drive site, it is enlarging the piping under Manassas Drive to a larger size and increase size of storm water management pond next to Jack Bay's property at the railroad.  On Euclid property, it will require construction of a new stormwater management pond close to railroad on County property in the general area of Osbourn Park High School.  The streetscape plan will include street lighting, utilities, coordination of sidewalks and trees, etc.  The City Engineer is drafting a master plan for utilities, and stormwater management. (Priority High)

(1) Covenants, Maintenance Requirements, Utility Franchise coordination:  The City Attorney stated this property would be subject to covenants through a business owner association to maintain some level of control.  His office has drafted association documents but need architectural guidelines to complete it.   The issue of the utilities on Manassas Drive (junction box) with the temporary parking lot on Conner school has not been looked at in detail at this time.  City is looking at conceptual issues at this time.  (Priority High)

(1) Demolition of Conner Elementary: The City has proposed RFP written by consultant.  Staff is reviewing at this time and will be sent out.  Estimated cost is $120,000.  Hope to have it back to Governing Body this Spring.  (High Priority)

(1) Status of Independence School Site:  City awaiting RFP for demolition. Forty percent of 11 acres is in 100-year flood plain. There is lack of sufficient fire flow.  Initial investment cost makes it almost impossible to recover initial investment.  Due to remote location and difficult access, it is of little value for commercial use. A proposal for apartment complex has been received but no action taken.  

The Mayor would like to see this land stay as green space for a park.  The City Manager stated they looked at options but at the public meeting, the homeowners there wanted it to remain as a park.  Councilmember Brendel asked for a recommendation from parks & recreation director to look at making this a permanent facility for recreation, extended care and building ball fields there. Costello Park is getting very crowded.  This building might solve the problem of space for Extended Care program.  (Low Priority)

(3) Feasibility Study:  Police, fire, and public works facilities.  Space at City hall for offices. (High Priority)

(3) Status on purchase of Quint pumper ladder versus fire truck.  

     (High Priority)

(1) The number one priority was getting the fire department centrally located. (High Priority) 

(3) Traffic Signals: Status on signals at Polk, Signal View Drive and VRE station. (High Priority)

(1&3) Digital Drive:  Under contract with August 2002 deadline.  (High Priority)
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(3) Storm water Management Pond: City is going to redo the entire piping system instead of trying to dig out ponds and stabilize the ground because of the expense.  (High Priority)

(3) Pond #6: Status (High Priority)

(3) Regional water study should be completed by April 2002.

(Low  Priority) 

(1&3) Blooms Quarry Lane:  (Low Priority) 

(3) Westside water improvements are being designed at this time in City Engineer’s office.   All that is being done at this time is enough to take care of Moseby Ridge Section II and running a loop in vicinity of elementary school for fire protection.   City is running a larger main line (10”) down Manassas Drive that will feed line on west side rather than 6” line everyone is feeding off of from Baker Street to Mathis Avenue to tie into the 10” line.   This will be a four-phase water improvements program.  (High Priority)

(3) Sidewalk projects: Status on Enhancement grant (Priority High) 

(1) Hotel: site plan not submitted.  Part of site was graded in order for development of daycare to be accessed from Quarry road access and not off Manassas Drive. (High Priority)

(3) Status of cable franchise: According to Troy Fitzhugh, it is 99% complete and should have been completed by last Friday.  FCC approval should take about ten days.  It will take about two weeks to complete a return line test.  Comcast will start selling December 15th and online by January 15th.   (remove from agenda)  City was told they would sell packages in January for activation in late February.   

(2&3) Status of the Local Area Network for City Hall:  The Mayor asked them to look at some type of dial in capability for members of Governing Body or department heads so if they are home and there is storm or something and they want to check their e-mail to be able to log in.  If it is cost effective, look at remote from anywhere in the country. (Priority Low)

(2&3) Bar coding of water bills:  The Director of Fiscal Services stated we can do that with tax bills but don’t know about water bills.   City of Fredericksburg used to scan their bills but do not do that anymore. Staff will get an answer on why they don’t do that anymore. City is working on a self-mailer envelope system for water bills.  Accuracy of data entry.

(Priority High)

(1) Bill burster and envelope stuffer for City Hall: Staff will see if they can run personal property and real estate the same way the assessment notices are run and sent out.  (High Priority)

(3) Drug and Alcohol Policy: It is in city attorney’s office.   One of the issues is whomever participates must be subject to drug screening and testing.      (Low Priority)
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(3) $200 fine for specific streets: Discussion followed on petition from citizens and number of citizens necessary to respond. Is a petition required for citizen support? City Attorney will address this issue and then forward to code committee for recommendation to Governing Body (Low Priority)  


(3) Regional Taxicab Ordinance:  Prince William County is still working on ordinance and once they complete will be forwarded to Governing Body.  (Low Priority)

         City Clerk Job Description:  Being reviewed by Personnel Committee.  Should be on next agenda for consideration.

(3) Public Safety Committee:  participation in Firing Range 

(Priority Low)


(3) Redraft Facilities Agreement: Sent to Planning Commission for Public Hearing on installation of lights at Costello Park: Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission met with MPYLL.   They are to come back to PRAC with more specifics on items such as lights and trash. (Priority Low) 

(2) Zip code for City:  City Manager received a letter stating the city cannot get its own zip code.   Rerouting would be a problem.    A letter will be sent to Frank Wolf on this issue. 

(3) Railroad Crossing Issue Staff will send a letter to Congressman Wolf and transportation representative to see if we can get some help. Councilmember Wren stated there is an issue with gate going down unnecessarily and people are going around the gates.  There are companies that can do that but Norfolk & Southern owns the property and they do not want to spend money.  He met with Chief Operating Officer for VRE from Long Island, NY, which has largest commuter rail in country.  He headed up a project of federal funds that came in to do a pilot study on just this issue.   It was a big success.  He is looking into to seeing if that pilot study could be repeated in this area with federal funds. They are waiting to hear from FTA on that.    (Low Priority) 

(2&3) WAN Networking:  This is ongoing project. (High Priority)

(1,2&3) Assistant City Manager Position: This issue can be addressed with the FY03 budget work sessions.   (Low Priority)

(1) Boundary line adjustments/property acquisition-status:  City Attorney is working on this issue.  (High Priority)

(1) Real Estate Tax Rate:  The Governing Body will discuss this issue during budget work sessions. (High Priority) 


The Mayor believes the number one priority in the city is the relocation of the firehouse to a central point in the city.


It is quality of life, health & safety issue.   City response time will be improved.  Councilmember Brendel stated this is expansion of existing services and should be a top of list. 

